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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  17th April 2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. .J. Stevens (Chairman) O. Smith (Vice-Chairman), P. Daniels, K. Groom, K. Mison,  D. Neal, J. Smith  L. Stevens, R. Warmington.   Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies – Cllr Mison apologised for having to leave this meeting at 8.30pm.
2. Register of members interests:  There were none.
3. Minutes of previous meeting 20th March 2003 :  One amendment on page 3 – item iv) – Terry Wheeler will look at the cemetery board “and quote for it to be repaired”   Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. R. Warmington and carried unanimously.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  David Dadd stated that he was disappointed there was no Police presence as recently there has been a problem with young drivers using Clare as a race circuit.  He has tried to contact P.C. Parsonson and has left messages with the centre at Martlesham Heath but is unsure whether these messages are getting to P.C. Parsonson.  A letter will be sent to P.C. Parsonson asking him to attend the next meeting especially as it will be the first meeting of the newly elected council.  ACTION:  CLERK

5. Millennium Sign – Update – John Laws attended this meeting and gave the following report.  He showed a picture of the design of the sign.  The woodwork has already been done by Baker & Baker and this part of the sign is with the thatcher to thatch.  The metalwork went out to tender and was awarded to a firm in Brandeston who have made several signs for towns and villages in Suffolk and other counties at a price of £1556.  The sign will be a 2 sided relief sign depicting Clare with the Country Park, Priory, Parish Church,  Swan sign and the Ancient House all featuring on it.  The order for the metalwork was placed on February 19th so should be at the final stages within the next two to three weeks.  Finance held by the Millenium Committee should just cover all costs.  Sponsorship was received for the brick plinth on which the sign stands and the post has been donated.  It is hoped it will be in place by the end of the summer and a ceremony will be held.  Cllr. Neal asked what metal was being used in its construction and Mr Laws advised cast aluminium.  
6. Matters arising from previous minutes:  

Page 1 – Item 5 – Cllr. Groom reported that the clearing of the tombstone is nearly finished.  It is difficult to get rid of the ivy root.  Cllr. Mison said he would deal with this.  There is now a large amount of ivy to be cleared and Michael Jacobs will be asked if he can clear for us with his trailer.  A letter will be sent asking him to liase with Cllr. Mison.  ACTION:  CLERK/CLLR. MISON.    

Page 2 – Tim Yeo – Cllr. J. Smith reported that Malcolm Smith has sent names of supporters to the NPA and has had terrific support from the town.  Results are expected soon and so far Scotland and Wales have thrown out the proposed bill.

Page 4 – CHOC – Cllr. L. Stevens reported the playgroup shed has been put up.  It is higher than first thought so one of the fire exit signs needs to be moved and access for the fire escape will be checked.  Roy Ovenden, one of the trustees who had volunteered to take over the caretaker post for the Town Hall cannot do this and be a trustee so has withdrawn his application for the caretaker role.  It will continue to be done by him until 26th April voluntarily then will be carried out by all the CHOC trustees until a replacement is found.  Don Harding who is caretaker for the Community Centre and his partner Tina may consider doing it for a three month trial period.  Cllr. L. Stevens thanked Cllr. Daniels for his advice regarding the position of  trustees.

Page 6 – Emergency Planning Meeting – Cllr. L. Stevens reported the meeting planned for 16th April had been postponed until May.  Tom Shaw has advised that there are probably blankets and beds in the Middle School and will get back to Cllr. L. Stevens to confirm.

Page 6 – Chilton Street Footpath – Chairman advised that at the recent Borough meeting a village partnership scheme had been discussed whereby St Edmundsbury had funded a footpath.    Letters to be sent to Borough and County to investigate this and ask for joint funding for this project.   County Cllr. L. Warmington agreed this should be done.  ACTION:  CLERK

7. Correspondence

Suffolk ACRE – Pack to apply for rural transport grant has been received but as CLASP now seem to be dealing with this, will be kept in case it needs to be completed should they encounter problems.

GO-East -  Regarding  renewable energy, inviting us to attend local meetings to receive information about renewable energy ideas.  Circulated to all and if anyone wishes to attend please advise. 

SCC Highways Dept. – Regarding Chilton Street, Malting Lane and footpath behind The Swan – Malting Lane is currently on their traffic management programme and work on the footpath adjacent to The Swan is on the footway improvement programme.  As there is only a limited number of people using the Chilton Street path the scheme  would rate as low priority so would not currently be included on their maintenance plan.

Suffolk Preservation Society -  Invitation to their AGM

Suffolk Accident Rescue Service -  Receipt and thanks for donation.

St Edmundsbury – Waste management strategy document.

8. Finance

Financial Clerk explained he had had problems with his PC so has been unable to produce the annual accounts at this meeting but they will be presented at the Annual Parish Meeting next week.

a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial clerk explained the details of these and acceptance was proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously. 

b) Exclusive rights of burial – Sherry Dawn Wilson – C133

9. Committee reports

(a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O. Smith reported that Mr Hines has now started to clear weeds.  Sheepgate Lane has been swept of leaves.  Mr Mortlock has recently been approached on several occasions by parishioners complaining about rises in council tax etc. and complaining to him as an employee of the Parish Council.  He has become understandably upset and annoyed about this and has been advised to tell people to refer any complaints to Cllrs. O. or J. Smith.  Cllr. R. Warmington said it may be worth putting an article in the Focus explaining what the Parish Council does to avoid this sort of thing happening in future.  The Focus will be asked for a “Parish Council” slot in each edition.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Last week a number of undelivered copies of the Haverhill Weekly News had been dumped in the cemetery extension.  Cllr. Mison cleared these up and telephoned the Weekly News.  He was in a position to tell them who should have delivered them as they had left their docket with their name on it in the bag!  A Letter will also be sent to the Weekly News to complain about this.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Cllr. Mison stated that currently in the circulation paper there is an article about burners which can be used to spray weeds.  No qualifications are needed to use a burner and they may be easier to use to deal with weeds on kerbsides.  Cllr. Mison will investigate this further.  ACTION:  CLLR. MISON
(b) Market – Cllr. Groom reported that there is still only one stall on a regular basis although an underwear stall had come one week and tried to come another but been unable to get his stall set up correctly.
(c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens reported that a lot of work has been done over the last year and it is hoped that the plans put in place will be undertaken by the newly elected committee.

i) Proposed Tree Planting in Cemetery – Cllr L. Stevens distributed a plan of the cemetery trees and showed that trees in the centre need to be crowned.  Four trees need to be planted in the extensions part of the cemetery now so that when this part of the cemetery is used the trees are already established to match the four in the existing part half way up.  More trees need to be planted along the boundary lines and dead trees need to be replaced there.  Cllr. Mison has come up with some costings and it is thought that some flowering trees would look attractive.  Also parishioners could buy trees to commemorate a loved one.  There is enough money left in the cemetery budget for the purchase of these.
ii) Discussion on Proposed Scheme at Top of Cemetery Grounds – Cllr. Mison has spoken to Michael Jacobs regarding filling the ditch.  The area between the fence and the hedge needs to be cleared and a new hedge needs to be planted to thicken it out.  The top part can be cleared and can be closed off to stop dumping of soil.  Everyone in support of this and proposals in item i).  Cllr. Groom asked who will plant these new trees and Cllr. L. Stevens said there will be a working party.  Cllr. Mison will advise further. 
iii) Suggestions for Covering Damaged Grass at Top of Cemetery – Cllr. L. Stevens advised at the top of the cemetery drive there is an area where cars turn and the grass is becoming worn away.  There are various options for dealing with this.  Grass grid – which looks like grass but is a heavy grid dug into the ground.  Turf guard – this is a black plastic, Cllr. Mison could investigate this further with the supplier and visit areas where it has been used to see how it works.  Grass concrete – This is the most expensive option.  All in agreement that something should be done.  Finalised grave plan areas need to be considered before final decision made.   
iv) Cemetery Sign – Mark Shinn has agreed to take this down and repaint and sign write.  To be done to same colours as currently.  Costings will be charge for materials only. 

(d) SALC – Cllr.  Daniels stated there has been no meeting so nothing to report presently.
(e) Finance – Cllr.  Daniels – He has heard further from the Ms Kennedy of the Freedom of Information Act Commissioner and some matters have had to be clarified such as making the information available to everyone.  He explained to her the problem of the 28 day reply period due to only having monthly meetings and it was agreed that the clerk and the Chairman can deal with request for information as a routine matter to avoid any embarrassment over statutory deadlines.
(f) Website – 

Broadband - Cllr.  Smith reported on the issue of Broadband.  Despite putting in a lot of time trying to complete the forms sent by EEDA and enlisting help of others including liasing with the villages of Hundon, Kedington and Gt. Bradley it has been impossible to take this further. 
Website - proposed charges for Parish Council -  Cllr. J. Smith reported that the Webcam suggestions is not viable due to enormous cost implications.  Jason Fitzpatrick has suggest that an on-line mailing list may be useful.  He has asked that the Parish Council pay £100 per year towards the cost of putting minutes onto the site.  Some Councillors seem to be encountering problems accessing these minutes so this matter will be put on the agenda for discussion at the next meeting.  ACTION : CLERK.  Regarding the “guest book” area of the site Jason Fitzpatrick has said these can be left on for a year then put into archive.  He will now take steps to do this.  Cllr. J. Smith said that the Clare Business Association now feel the website needs to be used more and an open evening is planned for late June in the library to raise awareness and make it more exciting for people to access.  There is a need to get local schools involved.  Cllrs. R. Warmington and Groom will take this back to the Primary School to discuss their involvement. 
(g) CLASP – Cllr. J. Smith reported that they now have a new treasurer Mr Knight.  David Scott is the new transport co-ordinator and is taking the issue of the new bus forward.  There has been a lot of discussion about having a dishwasher for the day centre but it seems there may be too many problems in fitting it.  CLASP AGM is Thursday 8th May at 7.30 in the Community Centre.  Peter Shave will be the guest speaker talking about “Help as you Shop” a charitable initiative.  
(h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported that the first meeting of the new committee has been held and she has been re-elected at Chairman.  Marion Burbridge attended to discuss the CLASP dishwasher proposal.  With all the re-fitting of the kitchen in the Community Centre which would be required to accommodate it the costings are likely to run into thousands.  CLASP have however agreed to purchase the dishwasher.  There would also be other on costs such as water meters and insurance costs.  A Health & Safety risk assessment is to be carried out  in the kitchen on a day when CLASP are working in there and a report will be prepared by Cllr. L. Stevens to take back to the CHOC committee to consider further. 

(i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington reported there are problems with all school budgets this year partly due to increased costs of National Insurance contributions for staff.  This year the Primary School seem to be able to cope but forthcoming years may prove to be more difficult.  The question of changing to a six term school year has been raised again but Suffolk Schools are currently holding back on this. 
(j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that the transfer of the Borough’s housing stock to Havebury twelve months ago has proved to be very successful  They have raised money on the open market to modernise existing properties and buy land for social housing.  Tenants generally seem pleased with the way Havebury deal with them.  Borough continue to carry out many other services such as gardening and landscapes after tendering has been done.  Borough also have access to Havebury data for the purposes of monitoring waiting lists etc.  Regarding the transfer of Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill Leisure Centres discussions are ongoing.

(k) County Councillors report – County Councillor L Warmington reported that the Waste Management Report which has been received is the first report after initial report by County.  The full document will be returned to County as is not relevant for us to keep a copy.  The initiative by County to reduce the number of distraction burglaries by providing money for security measures for the elderly has had some take up but there is still some money available under this scheme.  This has now been taken over by the “Healthy Homes” initiative.   Ballingdon bridge will be complete in the next couple of weeks.  The Country Park Waiting Room was opened last  week.  The Middle School had a group of children there.
10. Planning

a) SE/03/1681/P – Installation of satellite dish on chimney – 5 Church Lane, Clare – Recommended refusal on grounds of visibility in a conservation area, notes to Borough also to state the dish is already in place, proposed by Cllr. L. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.

b) SE/03/1706/P – Erection of conservatory to rear – 64 Highfield Clare – Recommended approval, proposed by  Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. L. Stevens and carried unanimously

c) SE/03/1735/P – Erection of first floor side extension – 9 Highfield, Clare - Recommended approval, proposed by  Cllr. Mison, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously

d) SE/03/1678/LB – Opening up of mullion windows and installation of satellite dish on chimney – 5 Church Lane, Clare – No recommendations made due to the poor quality of the information provided, i.e. photographs and plans unclear – a letter to be sent to Borough about this.  ACTION:  CLERK
e) SE/03/1840/P – Erection of pitched roof to pair of semi-detached flat roofed houses – 1 & 2 Townsend Cottages, Bridewell St., Clare - Recommended approval, proposed by  Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. L. Stevens and carried unanimously

Borough decisions

SE/03/1182/LB – Ms H Daniels, The White House, Nethergate Street, Clare – Refused

SE/03/1280/P – Mr & Mrs Foreman, 22a Hertford Rd., Clare – Granted

SE/02/3337/LB – The Abbeyfield Society, The Old Half Moon, High St., Clare – Granted

SE/02/3336/P – The Abbeyfield Society, The Old Half Moon, High St., Clare – Granted

TCA03/890 – Mr H F Cresswell – 3 Cavendish Road, Clare - Granted

11. Churchyard Wall -  Update – Chairman reported that several Councillors had met with Valiant’s the previous week to look at the wall adjacent to Dyson’s sale room.  Permission to carry out the proposed works is required from the Diocese in the form of a faculty under the ecclesiastical exemption.  Valiant’s have stated their original price would hold if work carried out before June.  However it is likely that the permission may take some time to come through so it is unrealistic that work would be started by June.  Valiant’s did not think that safety was an issue but the bricks in that area seem to be wrong due to their erosion after contact with water.  Cllr. Neal raised concerns about whether the foundations were sufficient but Valiant’s have carried out works in Clare church and churchyard on several occasions as well as for the Diocese in other churches, and are aware of all factors relating to this area.    The faculty will be applied for and a letter will be sent to Borough to enquire whether any grants are available as they are currently reviewing their grants policy .  Acceptance of the quote from Valiant’s was proposed by Chairman, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.
12. Trees in need of attention – identify and forward plan – Cllr O. Smith reported that following discussions with Mr Keely the Tree Officer there are several trees in need of attention including the 10% reduction of the Yew Trees in the church yard  She will provide a list to the clerk and a letter will be sent to Mr Keely to ask him to look at these in detail.  ACTION:  CLLR. O. SMITH/CLERK

13. Any other business

Machines by Three Delete – Cllr. R. Warmington asked whether planning permission was ever sought for sales of machinery in this area and Chairman confirmed it had been.

Red House, Nethergate Street -  Cllr. R. Warmington raised ongoing concerns about the use of cones outside this property on the public highway.   Chairman explained he has spoken to Mr & Mrs Reynolds (the owners) about this and explained they could contact Suffolk County Council Highways Department as they stated they were using the cones to stop people parking outside their drive, as they had had problems entering the drive.   Some cones have also been seen to have been placed in other areas near to the property so a letter will be sent to them regarding this.  ACTION:  CLERK
Traffic Issues in Circulation  - Cllr. R. Warmington stated there are some CPRE documents in the current circulation packs about the speed hierarchy and HGV bans in certain areas which Councillors may find of use.

Market Hill – Cllr. J. Smith reported there is a bent sign near the butchers which is unsafe.  Clerk has reported this to Highways.

Christmas Lights – Cllr. J. Smith stated the final invoice for these has been received for a total of £1750.  £1250 has already been sent by the traders and Parish Council will send the final £500.  ACTION:  FINANCIAL CLERK
Training Courses for Councillors – Cllr. J. Smith pointed out that courses run by SALC for new Councillors are very good and all Councillors should attend.  They also act as a good refresher for those who have not attended one for some time.  This will be put on the agenda for the next meeting for the newly elected Council.  ACTION:  CLERK
Country Park Liaison Meeting – Chairman stated that Cllrs. Neal, O. Smith, himself and County Cllr. L. Warmington all attended this on 11th April when the newly refitted waiting room was opened.  Karen Chancellor the Education Officer was also there and explained she has visited local schools in Suffolk and Essex to encourage them to visit the Country Park .  This is a two year funded project.  A Geophysical Survey has recently been carried out in the Country Park to identify if the ancient site is worth digging up.  Geophysicists who have also worked on the television programme the Time Team worked on this and the results are displayed in the waiting room .  There was discussion at this meeting regarding the recycling centre and Borough and County have jointly agreed to deal with the potholes in the car park.  The bridge at the river crossing on the way to Cavendish is now nearly finished and this will complete the circular walk which will boost the usage of the Country Park.  It is currently estimated that approximately 186,000 visitors used the park last year.  The Clare World Music Festival will again be held in the park this year and as this is becoming more commercial in future years it may be necessary for them to make a contribution to Suffolk County Council funds for use of the park.

Baptist Church -  Sue Cumber has requested use of the green in front of the church on 5th May for their church sale.  All in agreement.

Circulation Items – Chairman asked that items are circulated quickly as things in them go out of date.

Annual Parish Council Meeting – This will be on 8th May at 7pm.

Thanks – Chairman thanked all Councillors for their work over the last four years and also to the clerks.  He wished good luck to the newly elected council.

Parishioners Comments – David Dadd thanked the Chairman for interesting debates and conversations held by this Council.  He also passed on the news that Edwin Starr who appeared at Clare World Music Festival has died this week.

Meeting closed 9.35pm   
